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Cell 7 Salient Issues (Wangara Industrial – West) 

• This cell is significantly developed with only 22.51% (22.78 hectares) remaining to be developed. 
• The remaining capital works relate to the realignment of Gnangara Road (shared 50% with Cell 

6), which has one major remaining land acquisition to be completed to facilitate the 
construction of a section road (between Hartman Drive and Wanneroo Road) by 2031. 
Administration is currently in discussions with the landowner to progress the acquisition in a 
timely manner. 

• A traffic study was conducted in 2018 which did not support the construction of a T-intersection 
which was originally proposed for the intersection of Luisini Road and Hartman Drive due to 
traffic safety concerns resulting in the intersection to remain as a ‘left-in left-out’ intersection. 
This results in the reduction of land required for the upgrade of the intersection from 572m2 to 
63.32m2 and a cost reduction to Cells 7 and 8 of a total of $170,662 (costs shared 50% between 
Cell 7 and Cell 8. 

• The Annual Review includes updated financial transactions incurred since the last Annual 
Review for the period between 1 July 2023 and 30 June 2024. 

• The Annual Review for Cell 7 is included in Attachment 8. 

Recommendation - Administration is recommending that the ICPL rate is changed from $11.12 per 
square metre to $12.42 per square metre to ensure adequate funds are received to deliver remaining 
cell works. 


